Under Armour, Inc. Form 10-O November 05, 2018 **Table of Contents**

UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

Form 10-O

 $p_{1934}^{\rm QUARTERLY}$ REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF

For the quarterly period ended September 30, 2018

"TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the transition period from to

Commission File No. 001-33202

UNDER ARMOUR, INC.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Maryland

52-1990078 (State or other jurisdiction of (I.R.S. Employer incorporation or organization) Identification No.)

1020 Hull Street

Baltimore, Maryland 21230

(410) 454-6428

(Address of principal executive offices) (Zip Code) (Registrant's telephone number, including area code)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes b No " Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files). Yes b No

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, smaller reporting company, or an emerging growth company. See definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer," "smaller reporting company," and "emerging growth company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filerb

Accelerated filer

Non-accelerated filer "(Do not check if a smaller reporting company) Smaller reporting company"

Emerging growth company "

If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act.

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes " No b

As of October 31, 2018 there were 187,615,732 shares of Class A Common Stock, 34,450,000 shares of Class B Convertible Common Stock and 226,300,665 Class C Common Stock outstanding.

Table of Contents

UNDER ARMOUR, INC. September 30, 2018 INDEX TO FORM 10-Q

PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION

PAKI I.	FINANCIAL INFORMATION	
Item 1.	Financial Statements:	
	Unaudited Consolidated Balance Sheets as of September 30, 2018, December 31, 2017 and September 30	
	<u>2017</u>	1
	<u>Unaudited Consolidated Statements of Operations for the Three and Nine Months Ended September 30, 2018 and 2017</u>	2
	Unaudited Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income for the Three and Nine Months Ended September 30, 2018 and 2017	<u>3</u>
	<u>Unaudited Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2018 and 2017</u>	<u>4</u>
	Notes to the Unaudited Consolidated Financial Statements	<u>5</u>
Item 2.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	20
Item 3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	20 32
Item 4.	Controls and Procedures	32
PART II	. <u>OTHER INFORMATION</u>	
Item 1.	<u>Legal Proceedings</u>	<u>33</u>
Item 1A.	Risk Factors	<u>33</u>
Item 6.	<u>Exhibits</u>	<u>33</u>
SIGNAT	<u>CURES</u>	<u>3</u> 4

PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION

ITEM 1. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Under Armour, Inc. and Subsidiaries Unaudited Consolidated Balance Sheets (In thousands, except share data)

	September 30, 2018	December 31, 2017	September 30, 2017
Assets			
Current assets			
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 168,682	\$312,483	\$ 258,002
Accounts receivable, net	867,074	609,670	733,292
Inventories	1,173,115	1,158,548	1,180,653
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	378,159	256,978	284,895
Total current assets	2,587,030	2,337,679	2,456,842
Property and equipment, net	821,078	885,774	868,250
Goodwill	551,208	555,674	559,318
Intangible assets, net	43,792	46,995	48,646
Deferred income taxes	86,436	82,801	97,147
Other long term assets	137,625	97,444	100,162
Total assets	\$4,227,169	\$4,006,367	\$4,130,365
Liabilities and Stockholders' Equity			
Current liabilities			
Revolving credit facility, current	\$75,000	\$125,000	\$ 270,000
Accounts payable	499,467	561,108	482,897
Accrued expenses	303,399	296,841	266,074
Customer refund liability	303,457	_	_
Current maturities of long term debt	25,000	27,000	27,000
Other current liabilities	93,416	50,426	54,455
Total current liabilities	1,299,739	1,060,375	1,100,426
Long term debt, net of current maturities	703,455	765,046	771,382
Other long term liabilities	218,054	162,304	157,861
Total liabilities	2,221,248	1,987,725	2,029,669
Commitments and contingencies (See Note 5)			
Stockholders' equity			
Class A Common Stock, \$0.0003 1/3 par value; 400,000,000 shares			
authorized as of September 30, 2018, December 31, 2017 and September	•		
30, 2017; 187,611,121 shares issued and outstanding as of September 30,	, 62	61	61
2018, 185,257,423 shares issued and outstanding as of December 31,		01	01
2017, and 185,128,757 shares issued and outstanding as of September 30	,		
2017.			
Class B Convertible Common Stock, \$0.0003 1/3 par value; 34,450,000			
shares authorized, issued and outstanding as of September 30, 2018,	11	11	11
December 31, 2017 and September 30, 2017.			
Class C Common Stock, \$0.0003 1/3 par value; 400,000,000 shares	75	74	74
authorized as of September 30, 2018, December 31, 2017 and September			
30, 2017; 226,263,389 shares issued and outstanding as of September 30,	,		
2018, 222,375,079 shares issued and outstanding as of December 31,			

2017, and 222,050,824 shares issued and outstanding as of September 30, 2017.

Additional paid-in capital	915,449	872,266	864,920	
Retained earnings	1,134,684	1,184,441	1,272,556	
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(44,360) (38,211) (36,926)
Total stockholders' equity	2,005,921	2,018,642	2,100,696	
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$4,227,169	\$4,006,367	\$4,130,365	

See accompanying notes.

Table of Contents

Under Armour, Inc. and Subsidiaries Unaudited Consolidated Statements of Operations (In thousands, except per share amounts)

	Three Months Ended September 30,		Nine Month September	
	2018	2017	2018	2017
Net revenues	\$1,442,976	\$1,408,991	\$3,803,205	\$3,620,028
Cost of goods sold	777,769	760,265	2,087,961	1,962,172
Gross profit	665,207	648,726	1,715,244	1,657,856
Selling, general and administrative expenses	527,640	501,548	1,594,893	1,504,828
Restructuring and impairment charges	18,601	84,998	134,920	88,097
Income (loss) from operations	118,966	62,180	(14,569) 64,931
Interest expense, net	(9,151)	(9,575) (26,266) (25,237)
Other expense, net	(4,294)	(1,069) (9,475) (1,383
Income (loss) before income taxes	105,521	51,536	(50,310	38,311
Income tax expense (benefit)	30,874	(2,706) 691	(1,349)
Income from equity method investment	619		481	
Net income (loss)	\$75,266	\$54,242	\$(50,520	\$39,660
Basic net income (loss) per share of Class A, B and C common stock	\$0.17	\$0.12	\$(0.11) \$0.09
Diluted net income (loss) per share of Class A, B and C commostock	n\$0.17	\$0.12	\$(0.11) \$0.09
Weighted average common shares outstanding Class A, B and C common stock				
Basic	447,070	441,275	444,931	440,360
Diluted	451,035	448,439	444,931	448,261
See accompanying notes.	·	·		
2				

Table of Contents

Under Armour, Inc. and Subsidiaries Unaudited Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income (Loss) (In thousands)

	Three Months Ended September 30,		Nine Months Ended September 30,
	2018	2017	2018 2017
Net income (loss)	\$75,266	\$54,242	\$(50,520) \$39,660
Other comprehensive income (loss):			
Foreign currency translation adjustment	(1,042)	13,782	(16,861) 28,966
Unrealized gain (loss) on cash flow hedge, net of tax benefit (expense) of			
\$731 and \$1,759 for the three months ended September 30, 2018 and 2017, respectively, and (\$5,362) and \$6,270 for the nine months ended September	(1,658)	(6,215)	15,677 (18,006)
30, 2018 and 2017, respectively.			
Gain (loss) on intra-entity foreign currency transactions	(3,171)	2,539	(4,965) 4,257
Total other comprehensive income (loss)	(5,871)	10,106	(6,149) 15,217
Comprehensive income (loss)	\$69,395	\$64,348	\$(56,669) \$54,877
See accompanying notes.			

Table of Contents

Under Armour, Inc. and Subsidiaries` Unaudited Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows (In thousands)

	Nine Months Ended
	September 30,
Cash flows from operating activities	2018 2017
Net income (loss)	\$(50,520) \$39,660
Adjustments to reconcile net income (loss) to net cash provided by (used in) operating activities	
Depreciation and amortization	135,029 128,488
•	9,350 (30,429)
Unrealized foreign currency exchange rate (gains) losses Loss on disposal of property and equipment	
	3,378 1,518
Impairment charges	9,930 55,116
Amortization of bond premium	190 190
Stock-based compensation	32,445 34,409
Excess tax benefit (deficiency) from stock-based compensation arrangements	(3) 356
Deferred income taxes	(9,965) 42,705
Changes in reserves and allowances	(239,073) 43,793
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:	(22.046) (120.267)
Accounts receivable	(23,846) (138,267)
Inventories	(30,390) (243,696)
Prepaid expenses and other assets	(97,519) (23,195)
Other non-current assets	(1,596) (12,554)
Accounts payable	(37,353) 86,481
Accrued expenses and other liabilities	113,297 75,526
Customer refund liability	304,685 —
Income taxes payable and receivable	778 (86,274)
Net cash provided by (used in) operating activities	118,817 (26,173)
Cash flows from investing activities	
Purchases of property and equipment	(121,439) (225,924)
Sale of property and equipment	11,285 —
Purchases of other assets	(4,861) (1,648)
Purchase of equity method investment	(39,208) —
Net cash used in investing activities	(154,223) (227,572)
Cash flows from financing activities	
Proceeds from long term debt and revolving credit facility	465,000 665,000
Payments on long term debt and revolving credit facility	(580,000) (415,250)
Employee taxes paid for shares withheld for income taxes	(2,743) (2,586)
Proceeds from exercise of stock options and other stock issuances	10,739 9,717
Payments of debt financing costs	$(11 \qquad) -$
Other financing fees	306 —
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	(106,709) 256,881
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash	520 7,416
Net increase (decrease) in cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash	(141,595) 10,552
Cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash	
Beginning of period	318,135 252,725
End of period	\$176,540 \$263,277

Non-cash investing and financing activities

Change in accrual for property and equipment See accompanying notes.

(26,566) (31,886)

Under Armour, Inc. and Subsidiaries Notes to the Unaudited Consolidated Financial Statements

1. Description of the Business

Under Armour, Inc. is a developer, marketer and distributor of branded performance apparel, footwear and accessories. These products are sold worldwide and worn by athletes at all levels, from youth to professional on playing fields around the globe, as well as by consumers with active lifestyles. The Under Armour Connected FitnessTM platform powers the world's largest digital health and fitness community. The Company uses this platform to engage its consumers and increase awareness and sales of its products.

2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Basis of Presentation

The accompanying unaudited consolidated financial statements include the accounts of Under Armour, Inc. and its wholly owned subsidiaries (the "Company"). Certain information in footnote disclosures normally included in annual financial statements was condensed or omitted for the interim periods presented in accordance with the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") and accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America for interim consolidated financial statements. In the opinion of management, all adjustments consisting of normal, recurring adjustments considered necessary for a fair statement of the financial position and results of operations were included. Intercompany balances and transactions were eliminated. The consolidated balance sheet as of December 31, 2017 is derived from the audited financial statements included in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC for the year ended December 31, 2017 (the "2017 Form 10-K"), which should be read in conjunction with these consolidated financial statements. The results for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2018, are not necessarily indicative of the results to be expected for the year ending December 31, 2018 or any other portions thereof.

The Company identified an immaterial prior period error in the presentation of premium subscriptions in its Connected Fitness reporting segment. Subscription revenue was previously recorded net of any related commission. Beginning in the first quarter of 2018, subscription revenue is recorded on a gross basis and the related commission cost is included in selling, general and administrative expense in the consolidated statement of operations. The Company has revised the prior periods to be consistent with the current period's presentation resulting in an increase in net revenues and selling, general and administrative expense of \$3.4 million and \$8.8 million for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2017. For the year ended December 31, 2017, the Company will record additional net revenue and selling, general and administrative expense of \$12.7 million. There is no impact in any period on income (loss) from operations. The Company concluded that the error was not material to any of its previously issued financial statements.

Cash, Cash Equivalents and Restricted Cash

The Company considers all highly liquid investments with an original maturity of three months or less at date of purchase to be cash and cash equivalents. The Company's restricted cash is reserved for payments related to claims for its captive insurance program, which is included in prepaid expenses and other current assets on the Company's consolidated balance sheet. The following table provides a reconciliation of cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash reported within the consolidated balance sheets to the consolidated statements of cash flows.

	September 30,	September 30,	
	2018	2017	2017
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 168,682	\$ 312,483	\$ 258,002
Restricted cash	7,858	5,652	5,275
Total Cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash	\$ 176,540	\$ 318,135	\$ 263,277
Concentration of Credit Risk			

Financial instruments that subject the Company to significant concentration of credit risk consist primarily of accounts receivable. The majority of the Company's accounts receivable is due from large retailers. Credit is extended based on an evaluation of each customer's financial condition and collateral is not required. None of the Company's customers accounted for more than 10% of accounts receivable as of September 30, 2018. One of the Company's customers

accounted for 12% and 13% of accounts receivable as of December 31, 2017 and September 30, 2017,

respectively. For the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and September 30, 2017, no customer accounted for more than 10% of the Company's net revenues.

Sale of Accounts Receivable

In 2018, the Company entered into agreements with two financial institutions to sell selected accounts receivable on a recurring, non-recourse basis. Under each agreement, the Company may sell up to \$150.0 million and \$140.0 million, respectively, provided the accounts receivable of certain customers cannot be outstanding simultaneously with both institutions. Balances may remain outstanding at any point in time. The Company removes the sold accounts receivable from the consolidated balance sheets at the time of sale. The Company does not retain any interests in the sold accounts receivable. The Company acts as the collection agent for the outstanding accounts receivable on behalf of the financial institutions.

As of September 30, 2018, there were no amounts outstanding. The funding fee charged by the financial institutions is included in the other expense, net line item in the consolidated statement of operations.

Allowance for Doubtful Accounts

As of September 30, 2018, December 31, 2017, and September 30, 2017, the allowance for doubtful accounts was \$24.0 million, \$19.7 million and \$13.1 million, respectively.

Revenue Recognition

The Company recognizes revenue pursuant to Accounting Standards Codification 606 ("ASC 606"). Net revenues consist of net sales and license and Connected Fitness revenue. Net sales are recognized upon transfer of control, including passage of title to the customer and transfer of risk of loss related to those goods. Payment is due in full when title is transferred. Transfer of title and risk of loss is based upon shipment under free on board shipping point for most goods or upon receipt by the customer depending on the country of the sale and the agreement with the customer. In some instances, transfer of title and risk of loss takes place at the point of sale, for example, at the Company's brand and factory house stores. The Company may also ship product directly from its supplier to the customer and recognize revenue when the product is delivered to and accepted by the customer. License revenue is primarily recognized based upon shipment of licensed products sold by the Company's licensees. Sales taxes imposed on the Company's revenues from product sales are presented on a net basis on the consolidated statements of income, and therefore do not impact net revenues or costs of goods sold.

The Company records reductions to revenue for estimated customer returns, allowances, markdowns and discounts. The Company bases its estimates on historical rates of customer returns and allowances as well as the specific identification of outstanding returns, markdowns and allowances that have not yet been received by the Company. The actual amount of customer returns and allowances, which is inherently uncertain, may differ from the Company's estimates. If the Company determines that actual or expected returns or allowances are significantly higher or lower than the reserves it established, it would record a reduction or increase, as appropriate, to net sales in the period in which it makes such a determination. Provisions for customer specific discounts are based on contractual obligations with certain major customers. Reserves for returns, allowances, markdowns and discounts are included within customer refund liability and the value of inventory associated with reserves for sales returns are included within prepaid expenses and other current assets on the consolidated balance sheet.

Contract Liability

Contract liability consists of payments received in advance of revenue recognition for subscriptions for our Connected Fitness applications and is included in other liabilities on the Company's consolidated balance sheet. As of September 30, 2018, contract liability was \$31.9 million. For the three and nine months ended September 30, 2018, the Company recognized \$4.5 million and \$19.7 million, respectively, of revenue that was previously included in contract liability as of December 31, 2017. Commissions related to subscription revenue are capitalized and recognized over the subscription period.

Practical Expedients and Policy Elections

The Company has made a policy election to account for shipping and handling activities that occur after the customer has obtained control of a good as a fulfillment cost rather than an additional promised service. Additionally, the Company has elected not to disclose certain information related to unsatisfied performance obligations for subscriptions for its Connected Fitness applications as they have an original expected length of one year or less.

Shipping and Handling Costs

The Company charges certain customers shipping and handling fees. These fees are recorded in net revenues. The Company incurs freight costs associated with shipping goods to customers. These costs are recorded as a component of cost of goods sold.

The Company also incurs outbound handling costs associated with preparing goods to ship to customers and certain costs to operate the Company's distribution facilities. These costs are recorded as a component of selling, general and administrative expenses and were \$24.2 million and \$25.5 million for the three months ended September 30, 2018 and 2017, respectively, and \$70.2 million and \$74.5 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and 2017, respectively.

Equity Method Investment

On April 23, 2018, the Company invested ¥4.2 billion or \$39.2 million in exchange for an additional 10% common stock ownership in Dome Corporation ("Dome"), the Company's Japanese licensee. This additional investment brings the Company's total investment in Dome's common stock to 29.5%, from 19.5%. The Company accounted for its investment in Dome under the equity method, given that it has the ability to exercise significant influence, but not control, over Dome.

As of September 30, 2018, the carrying value of the Company's total investment in Dome was \$52.4 million. The Company's proportionate share of Dome's net assets exceeded our total investment by \$63.8 million and is not amortized. For the three and nine months ended September 30, 2018, the Company recorded the allocable share of Dome's net income in its consolidated statements of operations and as an adjustment to the invested balance. The total allocable share of net income is not expected to be material for the year ending December 31, 2018. In addition to the investment in Dome, the Company has a license agreement with Dome. The Company recorded license revenues from Dome of \$9.2 million for the three months ended September 30, 2018 and \$22.9 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018. As of September 30, 2018 the Company has \$9.0 million in licensing receivables outstanding, recorded in the prepaid expenses and other current assets line item within the Company's

Management Estimates

consolidated balance sheet.

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the consolidated financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from these estimates.

Recently Issued Accounting Standards

In June 2018, the FASB issued ASU 2018-07, Compensation-Stock Compensation (Topic 718): Improvements to Nonemployee Share-Based Payment Accounting. This standard simplifies the accounting for share-based payments to nonemployees by aligning it with the accounting for share-based payments to employees, with certain exceptions. This ASU is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2018. Early adoption is permitted. The Company is currently evaluating this guidance to determine the impact it may have on its consolidated financial statements. In January 2018, the FASB released guidance on the accounting for tax on the global intangible low-taxed income ("GILTI") provisions of the Tax Act. The GILTI provisions impose a tax on the income of foreign corporations in excess of a deemed return on their tangible assets. The guidance indicates that, subject to an accounting policy election, tax on GILTI inclusions can be included in deferred taxes or treated as period costs. The Company will make its GILTI accounting policy election during the one-year measurement period as allowed by the SEC. The Company has not yet made an accounting policy election in regards to tax on GILTI inclusions and, in the interim, treats these as period costs.

In August 2017, the FASB issued ASU 2017-12, Derivatives and Hedging (Topic 815): Targeted Improvements to Accounting for Hedging Activities, an update that amends and simplifies certain aspects of hedge accounting rules to increase transparency of the impact of risk management activities in the financial statements. The Company is

currently evaluating this guidance to determine the impact it may have on its consolidated financial statements. In February 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-02, which amends the existing guidance for leases and will require recognition of operating leases with lease terms of more than twelve months and all financing leases on the balance sheet. For these leases, companies will record assets for the rights and liabilities for the obligations that are

created by the leases. This ASU will require disclosures that provide qualitative and quantitative information for the lease assets and liabilities recorded in the financial statements. The Company will adopt this ASU and related amendments on January 1, 2019 and expects to elect certain practical expedients permitted under the transition guidance. The Company will elect the optional transition method that allows for a cumulative-effect adjustment in the period of adoption and will not restate prior periods. The Company is implementing new lease systems in connection with the adoption of this ASU. The Company has completed the design phase and is now in the testing phase of the lease system implementation. The Company expects the ASU to have a material impact on its consolidated balance sheet, however, the Company is still in the process of completing its analysis of the impact this ASU will have on its consolidated financial statements and related disclosures.

Recently Adopted Accounting Standards

In November 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-18, which reduced diversity in practice in the classification and presentation of changes in restricted cash on the statement of cash flows by including restricted cash and restricted cash equivalents with cash and cash equivalents when reconciling the beginning-of-period and end-of-period total amounts shown on the statement of cash flows. The Company adopted the provisions under this ASU on January 1, 2018 on a retrospective basis. This resulted in an increase in beginning of period and end of period cash and cash equivalents, and restricted cash of \$2.3 million and \$5.3 million, respectively, and an increase of \$3.0 million to the cash flows from operating activities section to the Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows for the nine months ended September 30, 2017.

In January of 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-01 which simplifies the impairment assessment of equity investments. This ASU requires equity investments to be measured at fair value with changes recognized in net income unless they do not have readily determined fair values, in which case the cost basis measurement alternative may be elected. This ASU eliminates the requirement to disclose the methods and assumptions to estimate fair value for financial instruments, requires the use of the exit price for disclosure purposes, requires the change in liability due to a change in credit risk to be presented in other comprehensive income, requires separate presentation of financial assets and liabilities by measurement category and form of asset (securities and loans) and clarifies the need for a valuation allowance on a deferred tax asset related to available-for-sale securities. The Company adopted the provisions of this ASU on January 1, 2018 on a prospective basis. The Company elected to use the measurement alternative which allows the Company to measure its equity basis investments at historical cost, less any impairment, plus or minus changes resulting from observable price changes, resulting in no changes in the carrying value of its cost basis investments.

In May 2014, the FASB issued ASU 2014-09, Revenue from Contracts with Customers (Topic 606), which supersedes the most current revenue recognition requirements. This ASU requires entities to recognize revenue in a way that depicts the transfer of goods or services to customers in an amount that reflects the consideration which the entity expects to be entitled to in exchange for those goods or services. The Company adopted the provisions under this ASU on January 1, 2018 on a modified retrospective basis resulting in a cumulative-effect benefit to retained earnings of \$3.5 million as of the date of adoption, relating to revenues for certain wholesale and e-commerce sales being recognized upon shipment rather than upon delivery to the customer. Under this approach, the Company did not restate the prior financial statements presented. The provisions under this ASU were applied to all contracts at the date of initial adoption.

On the Company's consolidated balance sheet, reserves for returns, allowances, discounts and markdowns will be included within customer refund liability, rather than accounts receivable, net, and the value of inventory associated with reserves for sales returns will be included within prepaid expenses and other current assets. On the Company's consolidated statement of operations, certain costs associated with the Company's customer support program for its wholesale customers will now be recorded in cost of goods sold. Additionally, certain free of charge product offered with a purchase will be recorded in cost of goods sold. Previously, both of these costs were recorded in selling, general and administrative expenses. Had the Company not adopted the provisions under this ASU, its consolidated balance sheet as of September 30, 2018, its consolidated statement of operations for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2018, and its consolidated statement of cash flows for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 would have been presented as follows:

	September 30, 2018 (As Presented)	ASC 606 Adjustments	September 30, 2018 (As Adjusted)
Assets			
Current assets			
Cash and cash equivalents	\$168,682	\$ <i>-</i>	\$168,682
Accounts receivable, net	867,074	(224,936)	642,138
Inventories	1,173,115	5,045	1,178,160
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	378,159	(84,150)	294,009
Total current assets	2,587,030	(304,041)	2,282,989
Non-current assets	1,640,139	2,499	1,642,638
Total assets	\$4,227,169	\$ (301,542)	\$3,925,627
Liabilities and Stockholders' Equity			
Current liabilities			
Revolving credit facility, current	\$75,000	\$ <i>-</i>	\$75,000
Accounts payable	499,467		499,467
Accrued expenses	303,399		303,399
Customer refund liability	303,457	(303,457)	
Current maturities of long term debt	25,000		25,000
Other current liabilities	93,416	8,108	101,524
Total current liabilities	1,299,739	(295,349)	1,004,390
Non-current liabilities	921,509		921,509
Total liabilities	2,221,248	(295,349)	1,925,899
Stockholders' equity	2,005,921	(6,193)	1,999,728
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$4,227,169	\$ (301,542)	\$3,925,627

	Three Months Ended September 30, 2018 (As Presented)	ASC 606 Adjustmen	nts	Three Months Ended September 30, 2018 (As Adjusted)		Nine Months Ended September 30, 2018 (As Presented)		ASC 606 Adjustme	nts	Nine Months Ended September 3 30, 2018 (As Adjusted)	
Net revenues	\$1,442,976	\$ (4,468)	\$1,438,508	3	\$3,803,205	5	\$ (6,093)	\$3,797,112	2
Cost of goods sold	777,769	(2,963)	774,806		2,087,961		(5,794)	2,082,167	
Gross profit	665,207	(1,505)	663,702		1,715,244		(299)	1,714,945	
Selling, general and administrative expenses	527,640	1,188		528,828		1,594,893		3,494		1,598,387	
Restructuring and impairment charges	s 18,601	_		18,601		134,920		_		134,920	
Income (loss) from operations	118,966	(2,693)	116,273		(14,569)	(3,793)	(18,362)
Interest expense, net	(9,151)	_		(9,151)	(26,266)	_		(26,266)
Other expense, net	(4,294)	_		(4,294)	(9,475)	_		(9,475)
Income (loss) before income taxes	105,521	(2,693)	102,828		(50,310)	(3,793)	(54,103)
Income tax benefit	30,874	(788)	30,086		691		(1,110)	(419)
Income from equity method investment	619	_		619		481		_		481	
Net income (loss)	\$75,266	\$ (1,905)	\$73,361		\$(50,520)	\$ (2,683)	\$(53,203)

Basic net income (loss) per share of Class A, B and C common stock \$0.17	\$ (0.01) \$0.16	\$(0.11) \$ (0.01) \$(0.12)
Diluted net income (loss) per share of \$0.17 Class A, B and C common stock	\$ (0.01) \$0.16	\$(0.11) \$ (0.01) \$(0.12)
9						

	Nine Months Ended September ASC 606 30, 2018 Adjustments (As Presented)	Nine Months Ended September 3 30, 2018 (As Adjusted)
Cash flows from operating activities		
Net income (loss)	\$(50,520) \$(2,683)	\$(53,203)
Adjustments to reconcile net income (loss) to net cash provided by (used in)		
operating activities		
Depreciation and amortization	135,029 —	135,029
Unrealized foreign currency exchange rate (gains) losses	9,350 —	9,350
Loss on disposal of property and equipment	3,378 —	3,378
Impairment charges	9,930 —	9,930
Amortization of bond premium	190 —	190
Stock-based compensation	32,445 —	32,445
Excess tax benefit (deficiency) from stock-based compensation arrangements	(3) —	(3)
Deferred income taxes	(9,965) 1,110	(8,855)
Changes in reserves and allowances	(239,073) 219,781	(19,292)
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:		
Accounts receivable	(23,846) (3,207	(27,053)
Inventories	(30,390) 2,299	(28,091)
Prepaid expenses and other assets	(97,519) 84,497	(13,022)
Other non-current assets	(1,596) —	(1,596)
Accounts payable	(37,353) —	(37,353)
Accrued expenses and other liabilities	113,297 2,888	116,185
Customer refund liability	304,685 (304,685	
Income taxes payable and receivable	778 —	778
Net cash provided by operating activities	118,817 —	118,817
Cash flows from investing activities		
Net cash used in investing activities	(154,223) —	(154,223)
Cash flows from financing activities	, ,	
Net cash used in financing activities	(106,709) —	(106,709)
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash	520 —	520
Net decrease in cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash	(141,595) —	(141,595)
Cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash		, ,
Beginning of period	318,135 —	318,135
End of period	\$176,540 \$ —	\$176,540

3. Restructuring and Impairment

2017 Restructuring Plan

On July 27, 2017, the Company's Board of Directors approved a restructuring plan (the "2017 restructuring plan") to more closely align its financial resources with the critical priorities of the business. The Company recognized approximately \$100.4 million of pre-tax charges in connection with the 2017 restructuring plan for the year ended December 31, 2017. In addition to these charges, the Company also recognized restructuring related goodwill impairment charges of approximately \$28.6 million for its Connected Fitness business. 2018 Restructuring Plan

On February 9, 2018, the Company's Board of Directors approved an additional restructuring plan (the "2018 restructuring plan") pursuant to which approximately \$110.0 to \$130.0 million of pre-tax restructuring and related charges were expected to be incurred during the Company's 2018 fiscal year. Subsequently, the Company's Board of Directors approved increasing the size of the 2018 Restructuring Plan to a range of approximately \$200.0 million to \$220.0 million of pre-tax restructuring and related charges to be incurred in 2018.

These include:

Credit Facility

Up to \$165.0 million in cash charges, consisting of up to: \$75.0 million in facility and lease terminations, \$80.0 million in contract termination and other restructuring charges and \$10.0 million in employee related costs; and, Up to \$55.0 million in non-cash charges comprised of approximately \$20.0 million of inventory related charges and approximately \$35.0 million of intangibles and other asset related impairments.

The summary of the costs incurred during the three and nine months ended September 30, 2018 in connection with the 2018 restructuring plans are as follows:

Restructuring and

Estimated

	Impairment Charges Incurred			uring and ent Charges curred
(In thousands)	Three Months Ended Septemb 30, 2018	Nine Months Ended er September 30, 2018	Three Months Ending December 31, 2018 (1)	Year Ending December 31, 2018 (1)
Costs recorded in cost of goods sold:				
Inventory write-offs	\$5,687	\$19,101	\$899	\$ 20,000
Total costs recorded in cost of goods sold	5,687	19,101	899	20,000
Costs recorded in restructuring and impairment charges:				
Property and equipment impairment	271	12,235	17,465	29,700
Employee related costs	8,110	8,110	1,890	10,000
Other restructuring related costs	6,516	26,238	6,262	32,500
Contract exit costs	3,704	88,337	39,463	127,800
Total costs recorded in restructuring and impairment charges	18,601	134,920	65,080	200,000
Total restructuring, impairment and restructuring related costs	\$24,288	\$154,021	\$65,979	\$ 220,000
(1) Estimated restructuring and impairment charges to be incur	red reflec	t the high-e	nd of the	range of the estimat
	2010:	. •	1.1 .1	

ated remaining charges expected to be taken by the Company during 2018 in connection with the restructuring plan.

A summary of the activity in the restructuring reserve related to the Company's 2017 and 2018 restructuring plans is as follows:

	Employee	Contract	Other	
	Related Exit		Restructuring	
	Costs	Costs	Related Costs	
Balance at January 1, 2018	\$4,555	\$2,848	\$ 3,000	
Additions charged to expense	6,797	84,968	13,068	
Cash payments charged against reserve	(906)	(13,315)	(10,633)	
Changes in reserve estimate	(369)	463	(722)	
Balance at September 30, 2018	\$10,077	\$74,964	\$ 4,713	
4. Long Term Debt				

The Company is party to a credit agreement that provides revolving credit commitments for up to \$1.25 billion of borrowings, as well as term loan commitments, in each case maturing in January 2021. As of September 30, 2018, there was \$75.0 million outstanding under the revolving credit facility and \$136.3 million of term loan borrowings outstanding. Borrowings under the revolving credit facility have maturities of less than one year. Up to \$50.0 million of the facility may be used for the issuance of letters of credit. There were \$4.5 million of letters of credit outstanding as of September 30, 2018.

The credit agreement contains negative covenants that limit the Company's ability to engage in certain transactions, as well as financial covenants that require the Company to comply with specific consolidated leverage

and interest coverage ratios. As of September 30, 2018, the Company was in compliance with these ratios. In addition, the credit agreement contains events of default that are customary for a facility of this nature, and includes a cross default provision whereby an event of default under other material indebtedness, as defined in the credit agreement, will be considered an event of default under the credit agreement.

Borrowings under the credit agreement bear interest at a rate per annum equal to, at the Company's option, either (a) an alternate base rate, or (b) a rate based on the rates applicable for deposits in the interbank market for U.S. Dollars or the applicable currency in which the loans are made ("adjusted LIBOR"), plus in each case an applicable margin. The applicable margin for loans will be adjusted by reference to a grid (the "Pricing Grid") based on the consolidated leverage ratio and ranges between 1.00% to 1.25% for adjusted LIBOR loans and 0.00% to 0.25% for alternate base rate loans. The weighted average interest rates under the outstanding term loans were 3.3% and 2.4% during the three months ended September 30, 2018 and 2017, respectively, and 3.1% and 2.2% for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and 2017, respectively. The weighted average interest rate under the revolving credit facility borrowings were 3.3% and 2.4% during the three months ended September 30, 2018 and 2017, respectively, and 3.0% and 2.2% for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and 2017, respectively. The Company pays a commitment fee on the average daily unused amount of the revolving credit facility and certain fees with respect to letters of credit. As of September 30, 2018, the commitment fee was 15.0 basis points. Since inception, the Company incurred and deferred \$3.9 million in financing costs in connection with the credit agreement.

3.250% Senior Notes

In June 2016, the Company issued \$600.0 million aggregate principal amount of 3.250% senior unsecured notes due June 15, 2026 (the "Notes"). Interest is payable semi-annually on June 15 and December 15 beginning December 15, 2016. The Company may redeem some or all of the Notes at any time or from time to time at redemption prices described in the indenture governing the Notes. The indenture governing the Notes contains negative covenants, that limit the Company's ability to engage in certain transactions and are subject to material exceptions described in the indenture. The Company incurred and deferred \$5.3 million in financing costs in connection with the Notes. Other Long Term Debt

In December 2012, the Company entered into a \$50.0 million recourse loan collateralized by the land, buildings and tenant improvements comprising the Company's corporate headquarters. In July 2018, this loan was paid in full, without penalties, using borrowings under the Company's revolving credit facility. As of December 31, 2017 and September 30, 2017, the outstanding balance on the loan was \$40.0 million and \$40.5 million, respectively. Interest expense, net, was \$9.2 million and \$9.6 million for the three months ended September 30, 2018 and 2017, respectively, and \$26.3 million and \$25.2 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018, and 2017, respectively. Interest expense includes the amortization of deferred financing costs, bank fees, capital and built-to-suit lease interest and interest expense under the credit and other long term debt facilities.

The Company monitors the financial health and stability of its lenders under the credit and other long term debt facilities, however during any period of significant instability in the credit markets, lenders could be negatively impacted in their ability to perform under these facilities.

5. Commitments and Contingencies

There were no significant changes to the contractual obligations reported in the 2017 Form 10-K other than those which occur in the normal course of business.

In connection with various contracts and agreements, the Company has agreed to indemnify counterparties against certain third party claims relating to the infringement of intellectual property rights and other items. Generally, such indemnification obligations do not apply in situations in which the counterparties are grossly negligent, engage in willful misconduct, or act in bad faith. Based on the Company's historical experience and the estimated probability of future loss, the Company has determined that the fair value of such indemnifications is not material to its consolidated financial position or results of operations.

From time to time, the Company is involved in litigation and other proceedings, including matters related to commercial and intellectual property disputes, as well as trade, regulatory and other claims related to its business. Other than as described below, the Company believes that all current proceedings are routine in nature and incidental to the conduct of its business, and that the ultimate resolution of any such proceedings will not have a material adverse

effect on its consolidated financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

Securities Class Action

On March 23, 2017, three separate securities cases previously filed against the Company in the United States District Court for the District of Maryland (the "Court") were consolidated under the caption In re Under Armour Securities Litigation, Case No. 17-cv-00388-RDB (the "Consolidated Action"). On August 4, 2017, the lead plaintiff in the Consolidated Action, North East Scotland Pension Fund, joined by named plaintiff Bucks County Employees Retirement Fund, filed a consolidated amended complaint (the "Amended Complaint") against the Company, the Company's Chief Executive Officer and former Chief Financial Officers, Lawrence Molloy and Brad Dickerson. The Amended Complaint alleges violations of Section 10(b) (and Rule 10b-5) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act") and Section 20(a) control person liability under the Exchange Act against the officers named in the Amended Complaint, claiming that the defendants made material misstatements and omissions regarding, among other things, the Company's growth and consumer demand for certain of the Company's products. The class period identified in the Amended Complaint is September 16, 2015 through January 30, 2017. The Amended Complaint also asserts claims under Sections 11 and 15 of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), in connection with the Company's public offering of senior unsecured notes in June 2016. The Securities Act claims are asserted against the Company, the Company's Chief Executive Officer, Mr. Molloy, the Company's directors who signed the registration statement pursuant to which the offering was made and the underwriters that participated in the offering. The Amended Complaint alleges that the offering materials utilized in connection with the offering contained false and/or misleading statements and omissions regarding, among other things, the Company's growth and consumer demand for certain of the Company's products. On November 9, 2017, the Company and the other defendants filed motions to dismiss the Amended Complaint. On September 19, 2018, the Court dismissed the Securities Act claims with prejudice and the Exchange Act claims without prejudice. The lead plaintiff will have an opportunity to submit a further amended complaint with respect to the Exchange Act claims. The Company continues to believe that the claims previously asserted in the Consolidated Action are without merit and intends to defend the lawsuit vigorously. However, because of the inherent uncertainty as to the outcome of this proceeding, the Company is unable at this time to estimate the possible impact of the

outcome of this matter. Derivative Complaints

In April 2018, two purported stockholders filed separate stockholder derivative complaints in the United States District Court for the District of Maryland. These were brought against Kevin Plank (the Company's Chairman and Chief Executive Officer) and certain other members of the Company's Board of Directors and name the Company as a nominal defendant. The complaints make allegations related to the Company's purchase of certain parcels of land from entities controlled by Mr. Plank (through Sagamore Development Company, LLC ("Sagamore")), as well as other related party transactions.

Sagamore purchased these parcels in 2014. Its total investment in the parcels was approximately \$72.0 million, which included the initial \$35.0 million purchase price for the property, an additional \$30.6 million to terminate a lease encumbering the property and approximately \$6.4 million of development costs. As previously disclosed, in June 2016, the Company purchased the unencumbered parcels for \$70.3 million in order to further expand the Company's corporate headquarters to accommodate its growth needs. The Company negotiated a purchase price for the parcels that it determined represented the fair market value of the parcels and approximated the cost to the seller to purchase and develop the parcels. In connection with its evaluation of the potential purchase, the Company engaged an independent third-party to appraise the fair market value of the parcels, and the Audit Committee of the Company's Board of Directors engaged its own independent appraisal firm to assess the parcels. The Audit Committee determined that the terms of the purchase were reasonable and fair, and the transaction was approved by the Audit Committee in accordance with the Company's policy on transactions with related persons.

In Mioduszewski v. Plank, et al., filed on April 16, 2018, the complaint asserts that Mr. Plank and the director

defendants breached their fiduciary duties in connection with the purchase of the parcels and other related party transactions and that the director defendants aided and abetted Mr. Plank's alleged breach of his fiduciary duties. The complaint also asserts an unjust enrichment claim against Mr. Plank. The complaint seeks damages on behalf of the Company and certain corporate governance-related actions. In King v. Plank, et al., filed on April 30, 2018, the

complaint asserts similar breach of fiduciary duty claims against Mr. Plank and the director defendants and also claims that Sagamore aided and abetted the alleged breaches of fiduciary duty by the other defendants in connection with Sagamore's alleged role in the sale of the parcels of land to the Company. The King complaint also asserts an unjust enrichment claim against Mr. Plank and Sagamore. It asserts similar damages to the damages sought in the Mioduszewski complaint.

In June and July 2018, three additional purported stockholder derivative complaints were filed. Two of the complaints were filed in Maryland state court (in cases captioned Kenney v. Plank, et al. (filed June 29, 2018) and

Luger v. Plank, et al. (filed July 26, 2018), respectively). The other complaint was filed in the United States District Court for the District of Maryland (in a case captioned Andersen v. Plank et al. (filed July 23, 2018)). These complaints include allegations similar to those in the In re Under Armour Securities Litigation matter discussed above that challenges, among other things, the Company's disclosures related to growth and consumer demand for certain of the Company's products and stock sales by certain individual defendants. All three complaints assert breach of fiduciary duty and unjust enrichment claims against the individual defendants. The Kenney complaint also makes allegations similar to those in the King and Mioduszewski complaints discussed above regarding the Company's purchase of parcels from entities controlled by Mr. Plank through Sagamore and asserts a claim of corporate waste against the individual defendants. These complaints assert similar damages to the damages sought in the Mioduszewski complaint.

Prior to the filing of the derivative complaints discussed above, each of the purported stockholders had sent the Company a letter demanding that the Company pursue claims similar to the claims asserted in the derivative complaints. Following an investigation, a majority of disinterested and independent directors of the Company determined that the claims should not be pursued by the Company and informed each of these purported stockholders of that determination. The Company believes that the claims asserted in the derivative complaints are without merit and intends to defend these matters vigorously. However, because of the inherent uncertainty as to the outcome of these proceedings, the Company is unable at this time to estimate the possible impact of the outcome of these matters. Data Incident

During the quarter ended March 31, 2018, an unauthorized third party acquired data associated with the Company's Connected Fitness users' accounts for the Company's MyFitnessPal application and website. A consumer class action lawsuit has been filed against the Company in connection with this incident, and the Company has received inquiries regarding the incident from certain government regulators and agencies. The Company does not currently consider these matters to be material and believes its insurance coverage will provide coverage should any significant expense arise.

6. Fair Value Measurements

Fair value is defined as the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date (an exit price). The fair value accounting guidance outlines a valuation framework, creates a fair value hierarchy in order to increase the consistency and comparability of fair value measurements and the related disclosures, and prioritizes the inputs used in measuring fair value as follows: Level 1:Observable inputs such as quoted prices in active markets;

Level 2: Inputs, other than quoted prices in active markets, that are observable either directly or indirectly; and

Level 3: Unobservable inputs for which there is little or no market data, which require the reporting entity to develop its own assumptions.

Financial assets and (liabilities) measured at fair value are set forth in the table below:

	September 3	30, 2018	December 3	1, 2017	September 3	30, 2017	
(In thousands)	Lekevel 2	Level 3	Lekevel 2	Level 3	Lekevel 2	Level 3	
Derivative foreign currency contracts (see Note 8)	\$ -\$ 11,592	\$ -	\$-\$(6,818)	\$ -	\$-\$(7,754)	\$ —	
Interest rate swap contracts (see Note 8)	2,577		1,088		—156	_	
TOLI policies held by the Rabbi Trust	6,026		5,756		5,539	_	
Deferred Compensation Plan obligations	-(8,339)		-(7,971)	_	-(9,301)		

Fair values of the financial assets and liabilities listed above are determined using inputs that use as their basis readily observable market data that are actively quoted and are validated through external sources, including third-party pricing services and brokers. The foreign currency contracts represent gains and losses on derivative contracts, which is the net difference between the U.S. dollar value to be received or paid at the contracts' settlement date and the U.S. dollar value of the foreign currency to be sold or purchased at the current market exchange rate. The interest rate swap contracts represent gains and losses on the derivative contracts, which is the net difference between the fixed interest

to be paid and variable interest to be received over the term of the contract based on current market

rates. The fair value of the trust owned life insurance ("TOLI") policies held by the Rabbi Trust is based on the cash-surrender value of the life insurance policies, which are invested primarily in mutual funds and a separately managed fixed income fund. These investments are initially made in the same funds and purchased in substantially the same amounts as the selected investments of participants in the Under Armour, Inc. Deferred Compensation Plan (the "Deferred Compensation Plan"), which represent the underlying liabilities to participants in the Deferred Compensation Plan. Liabilities under the Deferred Compensation Plan are recorded at amounts due to participants, based on the fair value of participants' selected investments.

As of September 30, 2018, December 31, 2017 and September 30, 2017, the fair value of the Company's Senior Notes was \$529.7 million, \$526.3 million and \$557.3 million, respectively. The carrying value of the Company's other long term debt approximated its fair value as of September 30, 2018, December 31, 2017 and September 30, 2017. The fair value of long-term debt is estimated based upon quoted prices for similar instruments or quoted prices for identical instruments in inactive markets (Level 2).

Some assets are not measured at fair value on an ongoing basis but are subject to fair value adjustments only in certain circumstances. These assets can include long-lived assets and goodwill that have been reduced to fair value when impaired. Assets that are written down to fair value when impaired are not subsequently adjusted to fair value unless further impairment occurs.

7. Performance Based Equity Compensation

Performance Based Equity Compensation

The Company grants a combination of time-based and performance-based restricted stock units and stock options as part of its incentive compensation. Certain senior executives are eligible to receive performance-based awards. During the nine months ended September 30, 2018, 0.8 million performance-based restricted stock units and 0.3 million performance-based stock options for shares of the Company's Class C common stock were awarded under the Company's Second Amended and Restated 2005 Omnibus Long-Term Incentive Plan, as amended. The performance-based restricted stock units and options have weighted average grant date fair values of \$15.46 and \$6.91, respectively, and have vesting conditions tied to the achievement of an operating income target for 2018. Upon the achievement of the target, one fourth of the restricted stock units and options will vest each in February 2019, 2020, 2021 and 2022.

During 2017, the Company granted performance-based restricted stock units and options with vesting conditions tied to the achievement of certain combined annual revenue and operating income targets for 2017 and 2018. As of September 30, 2018, the Company deemed the achievement of these targets improbable. As such, no expense for these awards has been recorded during the three and nine ended September 30, 2018.

Warrants

The Company issued fully vested and non-forfeitable warrants to purchase 1.92 million shares of the Company's Class A Common Stock and 1.93 million shares of the Company's Class C Common Stock to NFL Properties as partial consideration for footwear promotional rights which were recorded as an intangible asset in 2006. The warrants had a term of 12 years from the date of issuance and an exercise price of \$4.66 per Class A share and \$4.56 per Class C share. In August 2018, all of the warrants were exercised on a net exercise basis.

8. Risk Management and Derivatives

Foreign Currency Risk Management

The Company is exposed to gains and losses resulting from fluctuations in foreign currency exchange rates relating to transactions generated by its international subsidiaries in currencies other than their local currencies. These gains and losses are primarily driven by intercompany transactions and inventory purchases denominated in currencies other than the functional currency of the purchasing entity. From time to time, the Company may elect to enter into foreign currency contracts to reduce the risk associated with foreign currency exchange rate fluctuations on intercompany transactions and projected inventory purchases for its international subsidiaries.

As of September 30, 2018, the aggregate notional value of the Company's outstanding foreign currency contracts was \$667.6 million, which was comprised of Canadian Dollar/U.S. Dollar, Euro/U.S. Dollar, Yen/Euro, Mexican Peso/Euro and Pound Sterling/Euro currency pairs with contract maturities ranging from one to fourteen months. The Company enters into foreign currency contracts, certain of which are designated as cash flow hedges. For foreign

currency contracts designated as cash flow hedges, changes in fair value, excluding any ineffective portion, are recorded in other comprehensive income until net income is affected by the variability in cash flows of the hedged

transaction. The effective portion is generally released to net income after the maturity of the related derivative and is classified in the same manner as the underlying exposure.

The Company reclassified from other comprehensive income to cost of goods sold related to foreign currency contracts designated as cash flow hedges \$0.3 million and \$0.1 million during the three months ended September 30, 2018 and 2017, respectively, and \$2.2 million and \$1.8 million during the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and 2017, respectively. The fair value of the Company's foreign currency contracts were assets of \$11.6 million as of September 30, 2018 and were included in other current assets on the consolidated balance sheet. The fair values of the Company's foreign currency contracts were liabilities of \$6.8 million and \$7.8 million as of December 31, 2017 and September 30, 2017, respectively, and were included in other current liabilities on the consolidated balance sheet. Refer to Note 6 for a discussion of the fair value measurements. Included in other expense, net were the following amounts related to changes in foreign currency exchange rates and derivative foreign currency contracts:

	Three Months		Nine Mo	onths
	Ended September Ended Septer			eptember
	30,		30,	
(In thousands)	2018	2017	2018	2017
Unrealized foreign currency exchange rate gains (losses)	\$(3,801)	\$1,035	\$9,350	\$30,429
Realized foreign currency exchange rate gains	6,185	3,221	7,222	865
Unrealized derivative gains (losses)	779	388	470	(838)
Realized derivative gains (losses)	1,836	(4,182)(6,798)	(26,972)
Interest Rate Risk Management				

In order to maintain liquidity and fund business operations, the Company enters into long term debt arrangements with various lenders which bear a range of fixed and variable rates of interest. The nature and amount of the Company's long term debt can be expected to vary as a result of future business requirements, market conditions and other factors. The Company may elect to enter into interest rate swap contracts to reduce the impact associated with interest rate fluctuations. The Company utilizes interest rate swap contracts to convert a portion of variable rate debt to fixed rate debt. The contracts pay fixed and receive variable rates of interest. The interest rate swap contracts are accounted for as cash flow hedges. Accordingly, the effective portion of the changes in their fair value are recorded in other comprehensive income and reclassified into interest expense over the life of the underlying debt obligation. Refer to Note 4 for a discussion of long term debt.

As of September 30, 2018, the notional value of the Company's outstanding interest rate swap contracts was \$122.5 million. During the three months ended September 30, 2018 and 2017, the Company recorded a \$0.1 million decrease and \$0.2 million increase in interest expense, respectively, representing the effective portion of the contract reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive income. During the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and 2017, the Company recorded a \$0.2 million decrease and \$0.8 million increase in interest expense, respectively, representing the effective portion of the contract reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive income. The fair values of the interest rate swap contracts were assets of \$2.6 million and \$0.2 million, as of September 30, 2018 and September 30, 2017, respectively. The fair values of the interest rate swap contracts were liabilities of less than \$156.0 thousand as of September 30, 2017 and were included in other long term liabilities on the consolidated balance sheet. The Company enters into derivative contracts with major financial institutions with investment grade credit ratings and is exposed to credit losses in the event of non-performance by these financial institutions. This credit risk is generally limited to the unrealized gains in the derivative contracts. However, the Company monitors the credit quality of these financial institutions and considers the risk of counterparty default to be minimal.

9. Provision for Income Taxes

Provision for Income Taxes

The effective rates for income taxes were 29.3% and (5.3)% for the three months ended September 30, 2018 and 2017, respectively. The effective tax rate for the three months ended September 30, 2018 was higher than the effective tax rate for the three months ended September 30, 2017, primarily due to the year over year changes in forecasted pre-tax earnings and the application of the reduced federal income tax rate to losses in the United States. The effective tax rate increase was partially offset by certain valuation allowances recorded during the three months ended September 30,

2017 and the reduction in the Company's liability for unrecognized tax benefits during the three months ended September 30, 2018.

The reduction in the total liability for unrecognized tax benefits recorded during the three months ended September 30, 2018 impacted the Company's provision for income taxes by \$9.7 million.

In October 2018, the Company completed an intercompany intangible asset sale, which is expected to have a material beneficial impact on the Company's provision for income tax as of December 31, 2018.

Tax Act

In connection with the Tax Cuts and Jobs Acts (the "Tax Act") enacted into law on December 22, 2017, the Company recorded certain provisional estimates as of December 31, 2017, associated with the one-time transition tax on indefinitely reinvested foreign earnings and the adjustment to its deferred tax assets and liabilities as a result of the reduction in the corporate income tax rate. The Company expects to make periodic updates to these estimates in accordance with the one year measurement-period. Changes in estimates to these provisions are reflected in income tax expense in the period in which the Company makes such determination. As the Company is continuing to review all information and collect and prepare necessary data to finalize these estimates, the Company's provisional estimates are not complete as of September 30, 2018.

The Company recorded a measurement-period adjustment of \$8.4 million during the three months ended September 30, 2018 as an increase to the one-time transition tax on indefinitely reinvested foreign earnings.

The Company recorded a measurement-period adjustment of \$6.8 million and \$10.6 million during the three and nine months ended September 30, 2018 respectively, as a reduction in its provisional estimate for the adjustments to its recorded deferred tax assets and liabilities in connection with the reduction in the corporate tax rate.

Valuation Allowance

The Company evaluates on a quarterly basis whether the deferred tax assets are realizable which requires significant judgment. The Company considers all available positive and negative evidence, including historical operating performance and expectations of future operating performance. To the extent the Company believes it is more likely than not that all or some portion of the asset will not be realized, valuation allowances are established against the Company's deferred tax assets, which increase income tax expense in the period when such a determination is made. As noted in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K, a significant portion of the Company's deferred tax assets relate to U.S. federal and state taxing jurisdictions. Realization of these deferred tax assets is dependent on future U.S. pre-tax earnings. Due to the Company's challenged U.S. results the Company incurred significant net operating losses in these jurisdictions in 2017 and continued losses during the nine months ended September 30, 2018. The Company continues to believe, as of September 30, 2018, that the weight of the positive evidence outweighs the negative evidence, regarding the realization of the majority of the net deferred tax assets related to U.S. federal and state taxing jurisdictions. However, as of September 30, 2018 and consistent with prior periods, valuation allowances have been recorded against select U.S. State and foreign net operating losses.

10. Earnings per Share

The following represents a reconciliation from basic income (loss) per share to diluted income (loss) per share:

		Three Months Ended September 30,		Nine Months Ended September 30,	
(In thousands, except per share amounts)		2018	2017	2018	2017
Numerator					
Net income (loss)		\$75,266	\$54,242	\$(50,520)	\$39,660
Denominator					
Weighted average common shares outstanding Class A, B and C		447,070	441,275	444,931	440,360
Effect of dilutive securities Class A, B, and C		3,965	7,164	_	7,901
Weighted average common shares and dilutive securities outstan B, and C	ding Class A,	451,035	448,439	444,931	448,261
Basic net income (loss) per share of Class A, B and C common soluted net income (loss) per share of Class A, B and C common		\$0.17 \$0.17	\$0.12 \$0.12		\$0.09 \$0.09

Effects of potentially dilutive securities are presented only in periods in which they are dilutive. Stock options and restricted stock units representing 1.3 million and 4.3 million shares of Class A and C common stock outstanding for

the three months ended September 30, 2018 and 2017, respectively, were excluded from the computation of diluted earnings per share because their effect would have been anti-dilutive. Stock options and restricted stock units representing 4.4 million shares of Class A and C common stock outstanding for the nine months ended September 30, 2017 were excluded from the computation of diluted earnings per share because their effect would have been anti-dilutive. Due to the Company being in a net loss position for the nine months ended September 30, 2018, there were

no warrants, stock options, or restricted stock units included in the computation of diluted earnings per share, as their effect would have been anti-dilutive.

11. Segment Data and Related Information

The Company's operating segments are based on how the Chief Operating Decision Maker ("CODM") makes decisions about allocating resources and assessing performance. As such, the CODM receives discrete financial information for the Company's principal business by geographic region based on the Company's strategy to become a global brand. These geographic regions include North America, Latin America, Europe, the Middle East and Africa ("EMEA"), and Asia-Pacific. Each geographic segment operates exclusively in one industry: the development, marketing and distribution of branded performance apparel, footwear and accessories. The CODM also receives discrete financial information for the Company's Connected Fitness business. Total expenditures for additions to long-lived assets are not disclosed as this information is not regularly provided to the CODM.

The net revenues and operating income (loss) associated with the Company's segments are summarized in the following tables. Net revenues represent sales to external customers for each segment. Intercompany balances were eliminated for separate disclosure. The majority of corporate service costs within North America have not been allocated to the Company's other segments. As the Company continues to grow its business outside of North America, a larger portion of its corporate overhead costs have begun to support global functions.

	Three Months Ended		Nine Months Ended			
	September 30,		September 30,			
(In thousands)	2018	2017	2018	2017		
Net revenues						
North America	\$1,059,535	\$1,077,088	\$2,770,463	\$2,778,165		
EMEA	147,594	127,932	410,427	334,683		
Asia-Pacific	149,388	130,320	390,647	309,712		
Latin America	54,299	46,887	141,570	123,342		
Connected Fitness	32,160	26,764	90,098	74,126		
Total net revenues	\$1,442,976	\$1,408,991	\$3,803,205	\$3,620,028		

	Three Months Ended September 30,		Nine Mont September		
(In thousands)	2018	2017	2018	2017	
Operating income (loss)					
North America	\$77,465	\$65,827	\$(59,221)	\$64,124	
EMEA	15,548	16,977	1,766	13,990	
Asia-Pacific	33,851	34,173	73,749	69,050	
Latin America	(9,806)(10,223)	(37,467)	(26,175)	
Connected Fitness	1,908	(44,574)	6,604	(56,058)	
Total operating income (loss)	118,966	62,180	(14,569)	64,931	
Interest expense, net	(9,151)(9,575)	(26,266)	(25,237)	
Other expense, net	(4,294)(1,069)	(9,475)	(1,383)	
Income (loss) before income taxes	\$105,521	\$51,536	\$(50,310)	\$38,311	

Charges incurred by segment in connection with the 2018 and 2017 restructuring plans are as follows:

	Three Months		Nine Mon	ths
	Ended September		Ended Sep	otember
	30,		30,	
(In thousands)	2018 (1)	2017 (1)	2018 (1)	2017 (1)
Costs recorded in restructuring and impairment charges:				
North America	\$16,220	\$30,965	\$112,686	\$33,563
EMEA	403	184	8,993	184
Asia-Pacific	20	_	20	
Latin America	1,780	6,039	13,043	6,540
Connected Fitness	178	47,810	178	47,810
Total costs recorded in restructuring and impairment charges	\$18,601	\$84,998	\$134,920	\$88,097

(1) This table excludes additional non-cash charges of \$5.7 million and \$3.6 million for the three months ended September 30, 2018 and 2017, respectively, and \$19.1 million and \$3.6 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and 2017, respectively.

Charges incurred and expected to be incurred by segment in connection with the 2018 restructuring plan are as follows:

	Costs	Estimated Costs to
	Incurred	be Incurred
	Nine	Three Year
	Months	Months Ending
(In thousands)	Ended	Ending
	September	December 31, 2018
	30, 2018	$31, \frac{31,2018}{(1)}$
	(1)	2018 (1) (1)
Costs recorded in restructuring and impairment charges:		
North America	\$ 112,686	\$38,983 \$151,669
EMEA	8,993	10,797 19,790
Asia-Pacific	20	480 500
Latin America	13,043	14,820 27,863
Connected Fitness	178	
Total costs recorded in restructuring and impairment charges	\$ 134,920	\$65,080 \$200,000

(1) This table excludes additional non-cash charges of \$19.1 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018, and estimated non-cash charges of \$0.9 million for the three months ending December 31, 2018 associated with the reduction of inventory outside of current liquidation channels in line with the 2018 restructuring plan.

Net revenues by product category are as follows:

· -	Three Months Ended		Nine Months Ended		
	September 30,		September 30,		
(In thousands)	2018	2017	2018	2017	
Net Revenues					
Apparel	\$978,411	\$939,364	\$2,491,980	\$2,335,454	
Footwear	284,856	285,052	828,001	791,637	
Accessories	116,186	123,487	314,250	335,172	
Total net sales	1,379,453	1,347,903	3,634,231	3,462,263	
License revenues	31,363	34,324	78,876	83,639	
Connected Fitness	32,160	26,764	90,098	74,126	

Total net revenues \$1,442,976 \$1,408,991 \$3,803,205 \$3,620,028

Net revenues by distribution channel are as follows:

•			Nine Months Ended		
	September 3	50,	September 30,		
(In thousands)	2018	2017	2018	2017	
Net Revenues					
Wholesale	\$914,179	\$880,101	\$2,403,179	\$2,307,370	
Direct to Consumer	465,274	467,802	1,231,052	1,154,893	
Net Sales	1,379,453	1,347,903	3,634,231	3,462,263	
Licensing	31,363	34,324	78,876	83,639	
Connected Fitness	32,160	26,764	90,098	74,126	
Total net revenues	\$1,442,976	\$1,408,991	\$3,803,205	\$3,620,028	

12. Subsequent Events

On October 1, 2018, the Company sold its Brazilian subsidiary within the Company's Latin America segment. In connection with this sale, the Company entered into a license and distribution agreement with the buyer who will continue to sell the Company's products in Brazil. The Company's Brazil business represented less than 1% of the Company's net revenue and was not considered material to the Company's consolidated results of operations. In addition, the closing of this transaction is not expected to have a material impact on projected future cash flows for the Latin America segment. As of September 30, 2018, assets of \$31.6 million and liabilities of \$3.2 million associated with this sale are classified as assets and liabilities held for sale. The amounts are recorded within the prepaid expenses and other current assets and other current liabilities line items, respectively within the Company's consolidated balance sheet.

ITEM 2. MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

Forward-Looking Statements

Some of the statements contained in this Form 10-Q constitute forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements relate to expectations, beliefs, projections, future plans and strategies, anticipated events or trends and similar expressions concerning matters that are not historical facts, such as statements regarding our future financial condition or results of operations, our prospects and strategies for future growth, our anticipated charges and restructuring costs and the timing of these measures, the impact of the Tax Act on our results of operations, the development and introduction of new products, the implementation of our marketing and branding strategies and future benefits and opportunities from significant investments. In many cases, you can identify forward-looking statements by terms such as "may," "will," "should," "expects," "plans," "anticipates," "believes," "estimates," "predicts," "ou "potential" or the negative of these terms or other comparable terminology.

The forward-looking statements contained in this Form 10-Q reflect our current views about future events and are subject to risks, uncertainties, assumptions and changes in circumstances that may cause events or our actual activities or results to differ significantly from those expressed in any forward-looking statement. Although we believe that the expectations reflected in the forward-looking statements are reasonable, we cannot guarantee future events, results, actions, levels of activity, performance or achievements. Readers are cautioned not to place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements. A number of important factors could cause actual results to differ materially from those indicated by these forward-looking statements, including, but not limited to, those factors described in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2017 filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") (our "2017 Form 10-K") or in this Form 10-Q under "Risk Factors", if included herein, and "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations." These factors include without limitation: changes in general economic or market conditions that could affect overall consumer spending or our industry; changes to the financial health of our customers;

our ability to successfully execute our long-term strategies;

our ability to successfully execute any restructuring plans and realize expected benefits;

our ability to effectively drive operational efficiency in our business;

our ability to manage the increasingly complex operations of our global business;

our ability to comply with existing trade and other regulations, and the potential impact of new trade, tariff and tax regulations on our profitability;

our ability to effectively develop and launch new, innovative and updated products;

our ability to accurately forecast consumer demand for our products and manage our inventory in response to changing demands;

any disruptions, delays or deficiencies in the design, implementation or application of our new global operating and financial reporting information technology system;

increased competition causing us to lose market share or reduce the prices of our products or to increase significantly our marketing efforts;

fluctuations in the costs of our products;

loss of key suppliers or manufacturers or failure of our suppliers or manufacturers to produce or deliver our products in a timely or cost-effective manner, including due to port disruptions;

our ability to further expand our business globally and to drive brand awareness and consumer acceptance of our products in other countries;

our ability to accurately anticipate and respond to seasonal or quarterly fluctuations in our operating results;

our ability to successfully manage or realize expected results from acquisitions and other significant investments or capital expenditures;

risks related to foreign currency exchange rate fluctuations;

our ability to effectively market and maintain a positive brand image;

the availability, integration and effective operation of information systems and other technology, as well as any potential interruption of such systems or technology;

risks related to data security or privacy breaches, including the 2018 data security issue related to our Connected Fitness business;

•our ability to raise additional capital required to grow our business on terms acceptable to us;

our potential exposure to litigation and other proceedings; and

our ability to attract key talent and retain the services of our senior management and key employees.

The forward-looking statements contained in this Form 10-Q reflect our views and assumptions only as of the date of this Form 10-Q. We undertake no obligation to update any forward-looking statement to reflect events or circumstances after the date on which the statement is made or to reflect the occurrence of unanticipated events. Overview

We are a leading developer, marketer and distributor of branded performance apparel, footwear and accessories. Our products are sold worldwide and worn by athletes at all levels, from youth to professional, on playing fields around the globe, as well as by consumers with active lifestyles. The Under Armour Connected Fitness platform powers the world's largest digital health and fitness community and our strategy is focused on engaging with these consumers and increasing awareness and sales of our products.

Our net revenues grew to \$4,989.2 million in 2017 from \$2,332.1 million in 2013. We believe that our growth in net revenues has been driven by a growing interest in performance products and the strength of the Under Armour brand in the marketplace. Our long-term growth strategy is focused on increased sales of our products through ongoing product innovation, investment in our distribution channels and international expansion. While we plan to continue to invest in growth, we also plan to improve efficiencies throughout our business as we seek to gain scale through our operations and return on our investments.

Financial highlights for the three months ended September 30, 2018 as compared to the prior year period include: Net revenues increased 2.4%.

Wholesale revenue increased 3.9% and direct-to-consumer revenue decreased 0.5%.

Apparel revenue increased 4.2%, while footwear and accessories revenue decreased 0.1% and 5.9%, respectively.

Revenue in our North America segment decreased 1.6%, while revenue in our Asia-Pacific, EMEA and Latin America segments increased 14.6%, 15.4% and 15.8%, respectively.

Selling, general and administrative expense increased 5.2%.

- Gross margin increased 10 basis
- points.

2017 Restructuring

On July 27, 2017, our Board of Directors approved a restructuring plan (the "2017 restructuring plan") to more closely align our financial resources with the critical priorities of the business. We recognized approximately \$100.4 million of pre-tax charges in connection with this restructuring plan for the year ended December 31, 2017. In addition to these charges, we also recognized restructuring related goodwill impairment charges of approximately \$28.6 million for our Connected Fitness business.

2018 Restructuring

On February 9, 2018, our Board of Directors approved an additional restructuring plan (the "2018 restructuring plan") pursuant to which approximately \$110.0 to \$130.0 million of pre-tax restructuring and related charges were expected to be incurred during the 2018 fiscal year. Subsequently, our Board of Directors approved increases to the 2018 Restructuring Plan, which ranges from approximately \$200.0 million to \$220.0 million of pre-tax restructuring and related charges to be incurred in 2018. These include:

Up to \$165.0 million in cash charges, consisting of up to: \$75.0 million in facility and lease terminations and \$80.0 million in contract termination and other restructuring charges and \$10.0 million in employee related costs; and, Up to \$55.0 million in non-cash charges comprised of approximately \$20.0 million of inventory related charges and approximately \$35.0 million of intangibles and other asset related impairments.

General

Net revenues comprise net sales, license revenues and Connected Fitness revenues. Net sales comprise sales from our primary product categories, which are apparel, footwear and accessories. Our license revenues primarily consist of fees paid to us by our licensees in exchange for the use of our trademarks on their products. Our Connected Fitness revenues consist of digital advertising, digital fitness platform licenses and subscriptions from our Connected Fitness business.

Cost of goods sold consists primarily of product costs, inbound freight and duty costs, outbound freight costs, handling costs to make products floor-ready to customer specifications, royalty payments to endorsers based on a predetermined percentage of sales of selected products and write downs for inventory obsolescence. In general, as a percentage of net revenues, we expect cost of goods sold associated with our apparel and accessories to be lower than that of our footwear. A limited portion of cost of goods sold is associated with license and Connected Fitness revenues, primarily website hosting costs and other costs related to our Connected Fitness business.

We include outbound freight costs associated with shipping goods to customers as cost of goods sold; however, we include the majority of outbound handling costs as a component of selling, general and administrative expenses. As a result, our gross profit may not be comparable to that of other companies that include outbound handling costs in their cost of goods sold. Outbound handling costs include costs associated with preparing goods to ship to customers and certain costs to operate our distribution facilities. These costs were \$24.2 million and \$25.5 million for the three months ended September 30, 2018 and 2017, respectively, and \$70.2 million and \$74.5 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and 2017.

Our selling, general and administrative expenses consist of costs related to marketing, selling, product innovation and supply chain and corporate services. We consolidate our selling, general and administrative expenses into two primary categories: marketing and other. The other category is the sum of our selling, product innovation and supply chain and corporate services categories. Personnel costs are included in these categories based on the employees' function. Personnel costs include salaries, benefits, incentives and stock-based compensation related to our employees. Our marketing costs are an important driver of our growth. Marketing costs consist primarily of commercials, league, team, player and event sponsorships and depreciation expense specific to our in-store fixture program for our concept shops.

Other expense, net consists of unrealized and realized gains and losses on our foreign currency derivative financial instruments and unrealized and realized gains and losses on adjustments that arise from fluctuations in foreign currency exchange rates relating to transactions generated by our international subsidiaries.

Results of Operations

The following tables set forth key components of our results of operations for the periods indicated, both in dollars and as a percentage of net revenues:

	Three Month	ns Ended	Nine Months Ended			
	September 3	0,	September 30,			
(in thousands)	2018	2017	2018	2017		
Net revenues	\$1,442,976	\$1,408,991	\$3,803,205	\$3,620,028		
Cost of goods sold	777,769	760,265	2,087,961	1,962,172		
Gross profit	665,207	648,726	1,715,244	1,657,856		
Selling, general and administrative expenses	527,640	501,548	1,594,893	1,504,828		
Restructuring and impairment charges	18,601	84,998	134,920	88,097		
Income (loss) from operations	118,966	62,180	(14,569)	64,931		
Interest expense, net	(9,151)	(9,575)	(26,266)	(25,237)		
Other expense, net	(4,294)	(1,069)	(9,475)	(1,383)		
Income (loss) before income taxes	105,521	51,536	(50,310)	38,311		
Income tax expense (benefit)	30,874	(2,706)	691	(1,349)		
Income from equity method investment	619		481	_		
Net income (loss)	\$75,266	\$54,242	\$(50,520)	\$39,660		

	Three Months			Nine Months				
	Ended September			Ended September				
	30,				30,			
(As a percentage of net revenues)	2018		2017		2018		2017	
Net revenues	100.0	%	100.0	%	100.0	%	100.0	%
Cost of goods sold	53.9	%	54.0	%	54.9	%	54.2	%
Gross profit	46.1	%	46.0	%	45.1	%	45.8	%
Selling, general and administrative expenses	36.6	%	35.6	%	41.9	%	41.6	%
Restructuring and impairment charges	1.3	%	6.0	%	3.5	%	2.4	%
Income (loss) from operations	8.2	%	4.4	%	(0.4))%	1.8	%
Interest expense, net	(0.6))%	(0.7))%	(0.7))%	(0.7))%
Other expense, net	(0.3))%	(0.1))%	(0.2))%	_	%
Income (loss) before income taxes	7.3	%	3.6	%	(1.3)%	1.1	%
Income tax expense (benefit)	2.1	%	(0.2))%	_	%	_	%
Income from equity method investment	_	%	_	%	_	%	_	%
Net income (loss)	5.2	%	3.8	%	(1.3)%	1.1	%

Consolidated Results of Operations

Three Months Ended September 30, 2018 Compared to Three Months Ended September 30, 2017

Net revenues increased \$34.0 million, or 2.4%, to \$1,443.0 million for the three months ended September 30, 2018 from \$1,409.0 million during the same period in 2017. Net revenues by product category are summarized below:

Three Months Ended September 30, 2018 (In thousands) 2017 Apparel \$978,411 \$939,364 Footwear 284,856 285,052 Accessories 116,186 123,487 1,379,453 1,347,903 Total net sales 31,363 34,324 License revenues

32,160

26,764

Connected Fitness

Total net revenues \$1,442,976 \$1,408,991

The increase in net sales was driven by apparel unit sales growth in our training, golf, and team sports categories. The increase was partially offset by unit sales decline in accessories driven by outdoor and training.

License revenues decreased \$3.0 million, or 8.6%, to \$31.4 million for the three months ended September 30, 2018 from \$34.3 million during the same period in 2017 driven primarily by decreased revenue from our licensing partners in North America due to softer demand.

Connected Fitness revenue increased \$5.4 million, or 20.2%, to \$32.2 million for the three months ended September 30, 2018 from \$26.8 million during the same period in 2017, primarily driven by increases in new subscription revenue.

Gross profit increased \$16.5 million to \$665.2 million for the three months ended September 30, 2018 from \$648.7 million for the same period in 2017. Gross profit as a percentage of net revenues, or gross margin, increased 10 basis points to 46.1% for the three months ended September 30, 2018 compared to 46.0% during the same period in 2017. The increase in gross margin percentage was primarily driven by the following:

approximate 70 basis point increase driven by improvements in product costs and lower promotions; and approximate 20 basis point increase driven by a higher proportion of Connected Fitness revenue.

The above increase was offset by:

approximate 40 basis point decrease driven by restructuring and impairment charges; and approximate 40 basis point decrease driven by channel mix.

We expect benefits from product costs, lower planned promotional activity and channel mix for the remainder of the year.

Selling, general and administrative expenses increased \$26.1 million, or 5.2%, to \$527.6 million for the three months ended September 30, 2018 from \$501.5 million for the same period in 2017. Within selling, general and administrative expense:

Marketing costs decreased \$16.1 million to \$127.8 million for the three months ended September 30, 2018 from \$143.9 million for the same period in 2017. As a percentage of net revenues, marketing costs decreased to 8.9% for the three months ended September 30, 2018 from 10.2% for the same period in 2017.

Other costs increased \$42.3 million to \$399.9 million for the three months ended September 30, 2018 from \$357.6 million for the same period in 2017. This increase was driven primarily by the reversal of incentive compensation accruals recorded in the same period in 2017 and higher costs related to the continued expansion of our direct-to-consumer and international businesses. As a percentage of net revenues, other costs increased to 27.7% for the three months ended September 30, 2018 from 25.4% for the same period in 2017.

As a percentage of net revenues, selling, general and administrative expenses increased to 36.6% for the three months ended September 30, 2018 compared to 35.6% for the same period in 2017.

Income from operations increased \$56.8 million to \$119.0 million for the three months ended September 30, 2018 from \$62.2 million for the same period in 2017. Income from operations for the three months ended September 30, 2018 was negatively impacted by \$24.3 million of restructuring, impairment and restructuring related charges, as compared to \$88.6 million of restructuring, impairment and restructuring related charges for the same period in 2017. Interest expense, net decreased \$0.4 million to \$9.2 million for the three months ended September 30, 2018 from \$9.6 million for the same period in 2017.

Other expense, net increased \$3.2 million to \$4.3 million for the three months ended September 30, 2018 from \$1.1 million for the same period in 2017.

Provision for income taxes increased \$33.6 million to an expense of \$30.9 million during the three months ended September 30, 2018 from a benefit of \$2.7 million during the same period in 2017. For the three months ended September 30, 2018, our effective tax rate was 29.3% compared to (5.3)% for the same period in 2017. The effective tax rate for the three months ended September 30, 2018 was higher than the effective tax rate for the three months ended September 30, 2017, primarily due to the year over year changes in forecasted pre-tax earnings and the application of the reduced federal income tax rate to losses in the United States. The effective tax rate increase was partially offset by certain valuation allowances recorded during the three months ended September 30, 2017 and the release of tax reserves during the three months ended September 30, 2018.

On October 18, 2018, the Company completed an intercompany intangible asset sale, which is expected to have a material beneficial impact on the Company's provision for income tax as of December 31, 2018.

Nine Months Ended September 30, 2018 Compared to Nine Months Ended September 30, 2017

Net revenues increased \$183.2 million, or 5.1%, to \$3,803.2 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 from \$3,620.0 million during the same period in 2017. Net revenues by product category are summarized below:

Nine Months Ended

	September 30,			
(In thousands)	2018	2017		
Apparel	\$2,491,980	\$2,335,454		
Footwear	828,001	791,637		
Accessories	314,250	335,172		
Total net sales	3,634,231	3,462,263		
License revenues	78,876	83,639		
Connected Fitness	90,098	74,126		
Total net revenues	\$3,803,205	\$3,620,028		

The increase in net sales was driven primarily by:

Apparel unit sales growth in multiple categories led by training, golf, and team sports.

Footwear unit sales growth in multiple categories led by training, running and golf.

The above increases were partially offset by accessories unit sales decline in training and outdoor.

License revenues decreased \$4.8 million, or 5.7%, to \$78.9 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 from \$83.6 million during the same period in 2017 driven primarily by decreased revenue from our licensing partners in North America due to softer demand.

Connected Fitness revenue increased \$16.0 million, or 21.5%, to \$90.1 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 from \$74.1 million during the same period in 2017, primarily driven by increases in new subscription revenue and advertising revenue.

Gross profit increased \$57.4 million to \$1,715.2 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 from \$1,657.9 million for the same period in 2017. Gross profit as a percentage of net revenues, or gross margin, decreased 70 basis points to 45.1% for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 compared to 45.8% during the same period in 2017. The decrease in gross margin percentage was primarily driven by the following:

approximate 110 basis point decrease driven by channel mix due to a higher composition of sales to liquidation partners; and

approximate 50 basis point decrease driven by disposition of inventory related to our 2018 restructuring plan. The above decreases were partially offset by:

approximate 40 basis point increase driven by improvements in product costs and lower promotions;

approximate 30 basis point increase driven by changes in foreign currency; and

approximate 10 basis point increase driven by a higher proportion of Connected Fitness revenue.

We expect benefits from product costs, lower planned promotional activity and channel mix for the remainder of the year.

Selling, general and administrative expenses increased \$90.1 million, or 6.0%, to \$1,594.9 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 from \$1,504.8 million for the same period in 2017. Within selling, general and administrative expense:

Marketing costs decreased \$12.3 million to \$396.0 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 from \$408.3 million for the same period in 2017. As a percentage of net revenues, marketing costs decreased to 10.4% for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 from 11.3% for the same period in 2017.

Other costs increased \$102.4 million to \$1,198.9 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 from \$1,096.5 million for the same period in 2017. This increase was driven primarily by higher incentive compensation and higher costs related to the continued expansion of our direct-to-consumer, footwear and international businesses. As a percentage of net revenues, other costs increased to 31.5% for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 from 30.3% for the same period in 2017.

As a percentage of net revenues, selling, general and administrative expenses increased to 41.9% for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 compared to 41.6% for the same period in 2017.

Income (loss) from operations decreased \$79.5 million to a loss of \$14.6 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 from income of \$64.9 million for the same period in 2017. Loss from operations for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 was negatively impacted by \$154.0 million of restructuring, impairment and restructuring related charges, as compared to \$91.7 million of restructuring, impairment and restructuring related charges for the same period in 2017.

Interest expense, net increased \$1.0 million to \$26.3 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 from \$25.2 million for the same period in 2017.

Other expense, net increased \$8.1 million to \$9.5 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 from \$1.4 million for the same period in 2017.

Provision for income taxes increased \$2.0 million to an expense of \$0.7 million during the nine months ended September 30, 2018 from a benefit of \$1.3 million during the same period in 2017. For the nine months ended September 30, 2018, our effective tax rate was (1.4)% compared to (3.5)% for the same period in 2017. The effective tax rate for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 was higher than the effective tax rate for the nine months ended September 30, 2017, primarily due to the year over year changes in forecasted pre-tax earnings, the application of the reduced federal income tax rate to losses in the United States, and an increase in certain foreign valuation allowances for the nine months ended September 30, 3018. The effective tax rate increase was partially offset by certain valuation allowances recorded during the three months ended September 30, 2017 and the release of tax reserves during the nine months ended September 30, 2018.

On October 18, 2018, the Company completed an intercompany intangible asset sale, which is expected to have a material beneficial impact on the Company's provision for income tax as of December 31, 2018.

Segment Results of Operations

The net revenues and operating income (loss) associated with our segments are summarized in the following tables.

The majority of corporate expenses within North America have not been allocated to our other segments.

Three Months Ended September 30, 2018 Compared to Three Months Ended September 30, 2017

Net revenues by segment are summarized below:

Three Months Ended September 30,						
(In thousands)	2018	2017	\$ Change	% Ch	ange	
North America	\$1,059,535	\$1,077,088	\$(17,553)	(1.6)%	
EMEA	147,594	127,932	19,662	15.4	%	
Asia-Pacific	149,388	130,320	19,068	14.6	%	
Latin America	54,299	46,887	7,412	15.8	%	
Connected Fitness	32,160	26,764	5,396	20.2	%	
Total net revenues	\$1,442,976	\$1,408,991	\$33,985	2.4	%	

The increase in total net revenues was driven by the following:

Net revenues in our North America operating segment decreased \$17.6 million to \$1,059.5 million for the three months ended September 30, 2018 from \$1,077.1 million for the same period in 2017 primarily due to a decline within our direct-to-consumer channel.

Net revenues in our EMEA operating segment increased \$19.7 million to \$147.6 million for the three months ended September 30, 2018 from \$127.9 million for the same period in 2017 primarily due to growth across wholesale and direct-to-consumer channels and particular strength in the United Kingdom and Italy.

Net revenues in our Asia-Pacific operating segment increased \$19.1 million to \$149.4 million for the three months ended September 30, 2018 from \$130.3 million for the same period in 2017 primarily due to wholesale and direct-to-consumer growth and continued strength in China.

Net revenues in our Latin America operating segment increased \$7.4 million to \$54.3 million for the three months ended September 30, 2018 from \$46.9 million for the same period in 2017 primarily due to growth in our wholesale channel, partially offset by foreign currency impacts.

•

Net revenues in our Connected Fitness operating segment increased \$5.4 million to \$32.2 million from \$26.8 million for the same period in 2017 primarily driven by an increase in new subscription revenue.

Operating income (loss) by segment is summarized below:

	Three Mon	ths Ended	September	30,	
(In thousands)	2018	2017	\$ Change	% Cha	inge
North America	\$77,465	\$65,827	\$11,638	17.7	%
EMEA	15,548	16,977	(1,429)	(8.4)%
Asia-Pacific	33,851	34,173	(322)	(0.9))%
Latin America	(9,806)	(10,223)	417	4.1	%
Connected Fitness	1,908	(44,574)	46,482	104.3	%
Total operating income	\$118,966	\$62,180	\$56,786	91.3	%

The increase in total operating income was driven by the following:

Operating income in our North America operating segment increased \$11.6 million to \$77.5 million for the three months ended September 30, 2018 from \$65.8 million for the same period in 2017 primarily driven by a \$14.7 million decrease in restructuring and impairment charges.

Operating income in our EMEA operating segment decreased \$1.4 million to \$15.5 million for the three months ended September 30, 2018 from \$17.0 million for the same period in 2017 primarily driven by lower margin sales and higher incentive compensation.

Operating income in our Asia-Pacific operating segment decreased \$0.3 million to \$33.9 million for the three months ended September 30, 2018 from \$34.2 million for the same period in 2017 primarily due to investments in our direct-to-consumer business. The decrease was offset by the sales growth discussed above.

Operating loss in our Latin America operating segment decreased \$0.4 million to \$9.8 million for the three months ended September 30, 2018 from \$10.2 million for the same period in 2017 was primarily driven by the increase in net sales discussed above. This increase was offset by an increase restructuring related charges recorded through cost of goods sold.

Operating loss in our Connected Fitness segment decreased \$46.5 million to income of \$1.9 million for the three months ended September 30, 2018 from a loss of \$44.6 million for the same period in 2017 primarily driven by \$47.6 million of lower restructuring and impairment charges.

Nine Months Ended September 30, 2018 Compared to Nine Months Ended September 30, 2017 Net revenues by segment are summarized below:

Nine Months Ended September 30,						
(In thousands)	2018	2017	\$ Change	% Ch	ange	
North America	\$2,770,463	\$2,778,165	\$(7,702)	(0.3))%	
EMEA	410,427	334,683	75,744	22.6	%	
Asia-Pacific	390,647	309,712	80,935	26.1	%	
Latin America	141,570	123,342	18,228	14.8	%	
Connected Fitness	90,098	74,126	15,972	21.5	%	
Total net revenues	\$3,803,205	\$3,620,028	\$183,177	5.1	%	

The increase in total net revenues was driven by the following:

Net revenues in our North America operating segment decreased \$7.7 million to \$2,770.5 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 from \$2,778.2 million for the same period in 2017 primarily due to lower demand offset by increased off-price sales within our wholesale channel.

Net revenues in our EMEA operating segment increased \$75.7 million to \$410.4 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 from \$334.7 million for the same period in 2017 primarily due to growth across wholesale and direct-to-consumer channels and particular strength in the United Kingdom, Italy and Spain.

Net revenues in our Asia-Pacific operating segment increased \$80.9 million to \$390.6 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 from \$309.7 million for the same period in 2017 primarily due to wholesale and direct-to-consumer growth, and continued strength in China, Korea and Australia.

Net revenues in our Latin America operating segment increased \$18.2 million to \$141.6 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 from \$123.3 million for the same period in 2017 primarily due to growth in our wholesale and direct-to-consumer channels.

Net revenues in our Connected Fitness operating segment increased \$16.0 million to \$90.1 million from \$74.1 million for the same period in 2017 primarily driven by an increase in new subscription revenue and advertising revenue. Operating income (loss) by segment is summarized below:

	Nine Months Ended September 30,					
(In thousands)	2018	2017	\$ Change	% Change		
North America	\$(59,221)	\$64,124	\$(123,345)	(192.4)%		
EMEA	1,766	13,990	(12,224)	(87.4)%		
Asia-Pacific	73,749	69,050	4,699	6.8 %		
Latin America	(37,467)	(26,175)	(11,292)	(43.1)%		
Connected Fitness	6,604	(56,058)	62,662	111.8 %		
Total operating income (loss)	\$(14,569)	\$64,931	\$(79,500)	(122.4)%		

The decrease in total operating income was driven by the following:

Operating income in our North America operating segment decreased \$123.3 million to a \$59.2 million operating loss for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 from \$64.1 million of operating income for the same period in 2017 primarily driven by \$79.1 million of higher restructuring and impairment charges and decreases in net sales discussed above.

Operating income in our EMEA operating segment decreased \$12.2 million to \$1.8 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 from \$14.0 million for the same period in 2017 primarily due to \$8.8 million of higher restructuring and impairment charges, along with a reserve related to a commercial dispute. The decrease is partially offset by the increase in net sales discussed above.

Operating income in our Asia-Pacific operating segment increased \$4.7 million to \$73.7 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 from \$69.1 million for the same period in 2017 primarily due to the sales growth discussed above. The increase is partially offset by investments in our direct to consumer business.

Operating loss in our Latin America operating segment increased \$11.3 million to \$37.5 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 from \$26.2 million for the same period in 2017 primarily driven by \$15.8 million of higher restructuring, impairment and restructuring related charges, partially offset by lower marketing costs.

Operating loss in our Connected Fitness segment decreased \$62.7 million to income of \$6.6 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 from a loss of \$56.1 million for the same period in 2017 primarily driven by \$47.6 million of lower restructuring and impairment charges.

Financial Position, Capital Resources and Liquidity

Our cash requirements have principally been for working capital and capital expenditures. We fund our working capital, primarily inventory, and capital investments from cash flows from operating activities, cash and cash equivalents on hand and borrowings available under our credit and long term debt facilities. Our working capital requirements generally reflect the seasonality and growth in our business as we recognize the majority of our net revenues in the last two quarters of the year. Our capital investments have included expanding our in-store fixture and branded concept shop program, improvements and expansion of our distribution and corporate facilities to support our growth, leasehold improvements to our brand and factory house stores, and investment and improvements in information technology systems.

Our inventory strategy is focused on continuing to meet consumer demand while improving our inventory efficiency over the long term by putting systems and processes in place to improve our inventory management. These systems and processes are designed to improve our forecasting and supply planning capabilities. In addition to systems and processes, key areas of focus that we believe will enhance inventory performance are added discipline around the purchasing of product, production lead time reduction, and better planning and execution in selling of excess inventory through our factory house stores and other liquidation channels.

We believe our cash and cash equivalents on hand, cash from operations, our ability to access the debt capital markets and borrowings available to us under our credit agreement and other financing instruments are adequate to meet our liquidity needs and capital expenditure requirements for at least the next twelve months. As of September 30, 2018, we had \$1.18 billion of remaining availability under our revolving credit facility. Although we believe we have adequate sources of liquidity over the long term, an economic recession or a slow recovery could adversely affect our business and liquidity. In addition, instability in or tightening of the capital markets could adversely affect our ability to obtain additional capital to grow our business on terms acceptable to us or at all.

Cash Flows

The following table presents the major components of net cash flows provided by and used in operating, investing and financing activities for the periods presented:

	Nine Months Ended	
	September 30,	
(In thousands)	2018	2017
Net cash provided by (used in):		
Operating activities	\$118,817	\$(26,173)
Investing activities	(154,223)	(227,572)
Financing activities	(106,709)	256,881
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents	520	7,416
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	\$(141,595)	\$10,552

Operating Activities

Operating activities consist primarily of net income (loss) adjusted for certain non-cash items. Adjustments to net income for non-cash items include depreciation and amortization, unrealized foreign currency exchange rate gains and losses, losses on disposals of property and equipment, impairment charges, stock-based compensation, excess tax benefits from stock-based compensation arrangements, deferred income taxes and changes in reserves and allowances. In addition, operating cash flows include the effect of changes in operating assets and liabilities, principally inventories, accounts receivable, income taxes payable and receivable, prepaid expenses and other assets, accounts payable and accrued expenses.

Cash provided by operating activities increased \$145.0 million to \$118.8 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 from \$26.2 million of cash used in operating activities during the same period in 2017. The increase in cash provided by operating activities was due to a decrease in net cash outflows from reserves and allowances and operating assets and liabilities of \$287.2 million offset by an increase in net loss adjusted for non-cash items of \$38.2 million.

Investing Activities

Cash used in investing activities decreased \$73.3 million to \$154.2 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 from \$227.6 million for the same period in 2017, primarily due to lower capital expenditures, partially offset by the purchase of equity method investments.

Capital expenditures for the full year 2018 are expected to be approximately \$175.0 million, comprised primarily of investments in our retail stores and global wholesale fixtures.

Financing Activities

Cash provided by financing activities decreased \$363.6 million to a use of \$106.7 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 from \$256.9 million of cash provided by financing activities during the same period in 2017. This decrease was primarily due to lower borrowings on our revolving credit facility.

Capital Resources

Credit Facility

We are party to a credit agreement that provides revolving credit commitments for up to \$1.25 billion of borrowings, as well as term loan commitments, in each case maturing in January 2021. As of September 30, 2018 there was \$75.0 million outstanding under the revolving credit facility and \$136.3 million of term loan borrowings outstanding. At our request and the lender's consent, revolving and or term loan borrowings may be increased by up to \$300.0 million in aggregate, subject to certain conditions as set forth in the credit agreement, as amended. Incremental

borrowings are uncommitted and the availability thereof will depend on market conditions at the time we seek to incur such borrowings.

The borrowings under the revolving credit facility have maturities of less than one year. Up to \$50.0 million of the facility may be used for the issuance of letters of credit. There were \$4.5 million of letters of credit outstanding as of September 30, 2018.

The credit agreement contains negative covenants that, subject to significant exceptions, limit our ability to, among other things, incur additional indebtedness, make restricted payments, pledge our assets as security, make investments, loans, advances, guarantees and acquisitions, undergo fundamental changes and enter into transactions with affiliates. We are also required to maintain a ratio of consolidated EBITDA, as defined in the credit agreement, to consolidated interest expense of not less than 3.50 to 1.00 and we are not permitted to allow the ratio of consolidated total indebtedness to consolidated EBITDA to be greater than 3.25 to 1.00 ("consolidated leverage ratio"). In February 2018, we amended the credit agreement to amend the definition of consolidated EBITDA, and to provide that our trailing four-quarter consolidated leverage ratio may not exceed 3.75 to 1.00 for the four quarters ending June 30, 2018, and 4.00 to 1.00 for the four quarters ending September 30, 3018. Beginning with the four quarters ending December 31, 2018 and thereafter, the consolidated leverage ratio requirement will return to 3.25 to 1.00. As of September 30, 2018, we were in compliance with these ratios. In addition, the credit agreement contains events of default that are customary for a facility of this nature, and includes a cross default provision whereby an event of default under other material indebtedness, as defined in the credit agreement, will be considered an event of default under the credit agreement.

Borrowings under the credit agreement bear interest at a rate per annum equal to, at our option, either (a) an alternate base rate, or (b) a rate based on the rates applicable for deposits in the interbank market for U.S. Dollars or the applicable currency in which the loans are made ("adjusted LIBOR"), plus in each case an applicable margin. The applicable margin for loans will be adjusted by reference to a grid (the "Pricing Grid") based on the consolidated leverage ratio and ranges between 1.00% to 1.25% for alternate base rate loans. The weighted average interest rates under the outstanding term loans were 3.3% and 2.4% during the three months ended September 30, 2018 and 2017, respectively, and 3.1% and 2.2% for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and 2017, respectively. The weighted average interest rate under the revolving credit facility borrowings were 3.3% and 2.4% during the three months ended September 30, 2018 and 2017, respectively, and 3.0% and 2.2% for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and 2017, respectively. We pay a commitment fee on the average daily unused amount of the revolving credit facility and certain fees with respect to letters of credit. As of September 30, 2018, the commitment fee was 15.0 basis points.

3.250% Senior Notes

In June 2016, we issued \$600.0 million aggregate principal amount of 3.250% senior unsecured notes due June 15, 2026 (the "Notes"). The proceeds were used to pay down amounts outstanding under the revolving credit facility. Interest is payable semi-annually on June 15 and December 15 beginning December 15, 2016. Prior to March 15, 2026 (three months prior to the maturity date of the Notes), we may redeem some or all of the Notes at any time or from time to time at a redemption price equal to the greater of 100% of the principal amount of the Notes to be redeemed or a "make-whole" amount applicable to such Notes as described in the indenture governing the Notes, plus accrued and unpaid interest to, but excluding, the redemption date.

The indenture governing the Notes contains covenants, including limitations that restrict our ability and the ability of certain of our subsidiaries to create or incur secured indebtedness and enter into sale and leaseback transactions and our ability to consolidate, merge or transfer all or substantially all of our properties or assets to another person, in each case subject to material exceptions described in the indenture.

Other Long Term Debt

In December 2012, we entered into a \$50.0 million recourse loan collateralized by the land, buildings and tenant improvements comprising our corporate headquarters. In July 2018, this loan was paid in full using borrowings under our revolving credit facility. As of December 31, 2017 and September 30, 2017, the outstanding balance on the loan was \$40.0 million and \$40.5 million, respectively.

Interest expense, net, was \$9.2 million and \$9.6 million for the three months ended September 30, 2018 and 2017, respectively, and \$26.3 million and \$25.2 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and 2017, respectively. Interest expense includes the amortization of deferred financing costs, bank fees, capital and built-to-suit

lease interest and interest expense under the credit and other long term debt facilities.

We monitor the financial health and stability of our lenders under the credit and other long term debt facilities, however during any period of significant instability in the credit markets, lenders could be negatively impacted in their ability to perform under these facilities.

Table of Contents

Contractual Commitments and Contingencies

Other than the borrowings and repayments disclosed above in the "Capital Resources" section and changes which occur in the normal course of business, there were no significant changes to the contractual obligations reported in our 2017 Form 10-K as updated in our Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2018.

Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates

Our consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. To prepare these financial statements, we must make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, revenues and expenses, as well as the disclosures of contingent assets and liabilities. Actual results could be significantly different from these estimates. We believe the following addresses the critical accounting policies that are necessary to understand and evaluate our reported financial results. Our significant accounting policies are described in Note 2 of the audited consolidated financial statements included in our 2017 Form 10-K. The SEC suggests companies provide additional disclosure on those accounting policies considered most critical. The SEC considers an accounting policy to be critical if it is important to our financial condition and results of operations and requires significant judgments and estimates on the part of management in its application. Our estimates are often based on complex judgments, probabilities and assumptions that management believes to be reasonable, but that are inherently uncertain and unpredictable. It is also possible that other professionals, applying reasonable judgment to the same facts and circumstances, could develop and support a range of alternative estimated amounts. For a complete discussion of our critical accounting policies, see the "Critical Accounting Policies" section of the MD&A in our 2017 Form 10-K. Other than adoption of recent accounting standards as discussed in Note 2 to the notes to our consolidated financial statements, there were no significant changes to our critical accounting policies during the nine months ended September 30, 2018.

Recently Issued Accounting Standards

Refer to Note 2 to the notes to our consolidated financial statements included in this Form 10-Q for our assessment of recently issued accounting standards.

ITEM 3. QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK

There have been no significant changes to our market risk since December 31, 2017. For a discussion of our exposure to market risk, refer to our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2017.

ITEM 4. CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

Our management has evaluated, under the supervision and with the participation of our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act")) as of the end of the period covered by this report. Based on that evaluation, our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer have concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures are effective in ensuring that information required to be disclosed in our Exchange Act reports is (1) recorded, processed, summarized and reported in a timely manner and (2) accumulated and communicated to our management, including our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.

Changes in Internal Controls

In 2015, we began the process of implementing a global operating and financial reporting information technology system, SAP Fashion Management Solution ("FMS"), as part of a multi-year plan to integrate and upgrade our systems and processes. The first phase of this implementation became operational on July 5, 2017, in our North America, EMEA, and Connected Fitness operations. We believe the implementation of the systems and related changes to internal controls will enhance our internal controls over financial reporting. We also believe the necessary steps have been taken to monitor and maintain appropriate internal control over financial reporting during this period of change and will continue to evaluate the operating effectiveness of related key controls during subsequent periods. We are currently in the process of developing an implementation strategy and roll-out plan for FMS in our Asia-Pacific and Latin America operations over the next several years.

As the phased implementation of this system occurs, we will experience certain changes to our processes and procedures which, in turn, result in changes to our internal control over financial reporting. While we expect FMS to strengthen our internal financial controls by automating certain manual processes and standardizing business processes and reporting across our organization, management will continue to evaluate and monitor our internal controls as each of the affected areas evolve. For a discussion of risks related to the implementation of new systems, see Item 1A - "Risk Factors - Risks Related to Our Business - Risks and uncertainties associated with the implementation of information systems may negatively impact our business" in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2017.

There have been no other changes in our internal control over financial reporting as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f) during the most recent fiscal quarter that has materially affected, or that is reasonably likely to materially affect our internal control over financial reporting.

PART II. OTHER INFORMATION

ITEM 1. LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

From time to time, we are involved in litigation and other proceedings, including matters related to commercial and intellectual property, as well as trade, regulatory and other claims related to our business. See Note 5 to our Consolidated Financial Statements for information on certain legal proceedings, which is incorporated by reference herein.

ITEM 1A. RISK FACTORS

In addition to the other information in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, you should carefully consider the Risk Factors included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission for the year ended December 31, 2017. The Company is supplementing those risk factors by adding the Risk Factor set forth below.

During the first quarter of 2018, we discovered a data security issue related to our Connected Fitness business. During the first quarter of 2018, an unauthorized third party acquired data associated with our Connected Fitness users' accounts for our MyFitnessPal application and website. Our investigation is ongoing, but indicates that approximately 150 million user accounts were affected by this issue. The investigation indicates that the affected information included usernames, email addresses, and hashed passwords - the majority with the hashing function called bcrypt used to secure passwords. In connection with this incident, a consumer class action lawsuit has been filed against us, and we may face a number of legal claims by users of MyFitnessPal or investigations by government regulators and agencies. While we believe our insurance will cover the material costs of any such matters, our expenses or losses associated with this data incident may exceed our expectations which may negatively impact our financial results. In addition, we may be required to incur additional expense to further enhance our data security infrastructure. We continue to undertake efforts to prevent any further unauthorized access to our systems, however we cannot assure that further incidents will not occur. Furthermore, this data incident generated and may continue to generate negative publicity, and may negatively impact our brand image and reputation, particularly within our Connected Fitness business. This could cause the size of our Connected Fitness community to decline and could negatively impact the results of operations for our Connected Fitness segment.

ITEM 6. EXHIBITS

Exhibit

No.

<u>31.01</u>	Section 302 Chief Executive Officer Certification

31.02 Section 302 Chief Financial Officer Certification

32.01 Section 906 Chief Executive Officer Certification

32.02 Section 906 Chief Financial Officer Certification

101.INS XBRL Instance Document

101.SCH XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document

101.CALXBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document

101.DEF XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document

101.LAB XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document

101.PRE XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document

Table of Contents

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

UNDER ARMOUR, INC.

By:/s/ DAVID E. BERGMAN David E. Bergman Chief Financial Officer

Date: November 5, 2018